Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

 on 6 December 2011. 

 Present – Councillors C Cartledge, B Hanley (until item 5), D Jackson, P Mander, R Olle, HJ Rodgers, J Shuttleworth & T Wain.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor Bill Gordon, District Councillor J Monks,  Jo Wood ( School Governor) & two members of the public. 
Public participation

1. There were no members of the public present who wished to comment on any matters.
2. Jo Wood gave a report on Hathersage School to the year ended September 2011. A copy of the report is attached to these minutes. She agreed to submit a termly report by email.
3 Simon Gedye & Keith Groom presented plans they had designed for the restructuring of the solarium. They produced models of the proposed structure. They proposed that construction would be of hard wood and stainless steel and would be maintenance free. They had an initial consultation with the PDNPA planners who are broadly in favour of the scheme.  The Council was very impressed by their ideas which incorporate all the features requested. It also suggests solutions to problems of access and disabled access to the pool by the creation of a new entrance. It would cost approximately £250,000 for the whole project but the improvements could be carried out in stages. A public consultation with feedback will be held early in the new year. This is discussed further at item 12.2.                
4. District Councillor Bevan sent her apologies. District Councillor Monks attended and gave a report. The Boundary Commission is proposing to transfer Hathersage and Eyam to the High Peak constituency for Parliamentary polling. At present, there are 650 constituencies which are being reduced to 600. The proposal is to move Hathersage & Eyam into High Peak to increase its numbers and take in large parts of South Derbyshire to increase the numbers in Derbyshire Dales. DDDC voted to support Hathersage & Eyam remaining within Derbyshire Dales. 

5. The Police sent their apologies and a report. There had been seven crimes during the past month including shoplifting, two burglaries, two thefts and criminal damage. A window at the Memorial Hall had been smashed. There had been 14 calls for service including suspicious activity and parking problems. 
The King George’s Field (Charity 216960)
1. Income of £150 had been received. Total funds stand at approximately £49,469. 
2. There had been no requests for donations. 
3. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £366.40 was approved.

Council meeting

1. Apologies. Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Schofield (ill) & Wedgwood (family commitments).
2.  Members declaration of interest. There were no declarations of interest.
3. Minutes. The minutes of the meeting held on 1 November were approved.
4. Planning Applications.
4.1. NP/DDD/1111/1127, 6 The Dale. Carport extension. The Council objected to this application on the following grounds

 Over development of the site.

 Overlooking neighbouring property. The proposed development directly adjoins the boundary of the neighbouring property.

 Overshadowing presence near a common boundary that is to the detriment of neighbours.
 Loss of light for the adjoining property.
5. Planning Decisions

5.1. NP/DDD/0611/0519, Houlden, Sheffield Road. Granted.

5.2. NP/DDD/0611/0521, Natwest, Main Road. Granted.

5.3. NP/DDD/0611/0590, Lower Booths Farm, Sheffield Road. Listed building consent. Granted.

6. Planning Appeal.

6.1. NP/DDD/0811/0836, Westfield, Castleton Road. 
7. Financial matters.

7.1. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. The invoice for the replacement of the Parish Room roof is not due until 31 December so will be paid at the end of the month. Councillors were asked to notify the treasurer if any faults were found so that payment could be withheld.

7.2. Accounts for payment totalling £26,714.28 (including £6,063.10 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. 
7.3. Councillors Jackson & Rodgers were authorised to sign cheques at the January meeting.
7.4. The treasurer presented a draft budget. Various minor amendments were agreed. The treasurer will prepare and circulate a revised budget for approval at the January meeting.

8. Consideration of adoption of revised standing orders. This will be reviewed at a later meeting.

9. Clerk.

9.1. Four applications had been received. Interviews will be held on Tuesday 13 December. The interview panel was authorised to appoint a suitable applicant to the post.
10. Correspondence.
10.1. Derbyshire Fire and Rescue Service Budget consultation for 2011/15. The service is seeking input into its budget review. It is facing a reduction of 25% in its funding and will need to close stations and reduce the number of people it employs. Details of the consultation may be found at www.derbys-fire.gov.uk. 
10.2. Request from Churchyard Committee for donation in 2012. . A letter had been received from Hathersage Churchyard Committee requesting that continued support for the upkeep of the churchyard is still a priority for 2012. The Council agreed to make a donation in 2012.
10.3. Request from Churchyard Committee for further compost bin. In view of the proposed donation to the Churchyard in 2012 the Council did not think it appropriate to make any further donation.
10.4. Notification of temporary road closure at Callow Bank from 19 December 2011 to 16 January 2013. The clerk will ask for confirmation of the closure dates.
11. Village matters.

11.1. Parish Room.  The vets had requested a blind for the Parish Room office. The Council agreed and Cllr Cartledge will purchase and fit an appropriate one.
11.2. Consideration of pollarding of the trees at the Butchers’ car park. Three quotations had been received. The Council agreed to accept the quotation of £475 from James Marsden on the understanding that it will be carried out promptly.
11.3. Emptying of dog bin near the Church. This is often overflowing. The clerk will ask DDDC to arrange for it to be emptied more regularly.
11.4. Arrangements for Christmas event and Christmas tree. The necessary risk assessments had been carried out and insurance is in place. 
11.5. Consideration of Village Centre Group proposals. It was resolved that there would be no reserved business on this in future. The Village Centre group will make a further presentation to the Council in January and Outseats councillors will be invited.
The group is intending to make a planning proposal for a two storey building in the centre of the village. The Council opposes this on the following grounds:-

· Not commercially viable

· Beyond the remit of the group which was to create an open space in the village

· Too enclosed

· Not in keeping 

· Would complicate the negotiations with DDDC over taking on the toilets. 

The clerk will inform the Village Centre Group of the Council’s views.

12. Recreation Committee. The minutes of the Recreation Committee meetings held on 8 & 22 November 2011 had been circulated. The committee had agreed that season tickets could in future be paid in five instalments – March, April, May, June & July with a £5 administration fee payable with the first instalment.
12.1. Approval of 2012/13 Pool Budget. The treasurer presented a draft budget. The Council agreed to an increase in ticket prices of between 10% and 30%. The daily admission prices were agreed at - junior £3.00, adult £5.50, senior £4.00 & family £15.00. The treasurer will prepare and circulate a revised budget for approval at the January meeting.
12.2 Consideration of acceptance of quotation for the third stage of work on plans to improve the solarium and the pool entrance. See also Public participation. The Council agreed an additional fee of £475+VAT for stage 3, including the preparation of a model, to reflect the increased scope of the work. 
12.3. The Council approved the commissioning of photorealistic photomontages shown in context by a consultant for an additional £1050+VAT
13. Outseats Parish Council.
13.1. Report on joint meeting held on 28 November. The Council agreed that the joint meeting had been useful and would like further ones to be held. It was also proposed that a joint working party be established to look at the feasibility/desirability of amalgamating the two Councils. These items will be discussed in more detail at the January meeting.
13.2. Report on November meeting. Cllr Cartledge reported on the November meeting, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course. 
14. The contents of the circulation pack were noted as follows:-
DALC Circulars 52-60
Rural Services Network weekly News Digests
Sustainable Government Newsletters
Village Centre group minutes
PDNPA Newsletters

PPPF Newsletter

Ramblers Association letters re ancient byways

Sheffield Moors Partnership Project information

Notification of alteration of polling boundaries
15. Date of next meeting – 10 January 2012.

16. Other items for information or January’s agenda.
16.1. Working party for amalgamation of Councils

16.2. Cllr Cartledge reported that the Association of Hope Valley Councils had been disbanded.

17. Reserved Matter 

17.1. See item 11.5.
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